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Lebanon Township in 1963 (now Apple Valley) looking
southeast at the site of the Bob Strese farm under
development by Orrin Thompson. County Road 42 runs
aeross the picture from the right center edge to the upper
left where the runway at Scuthport Airport (42 and
Cedar) is visible. (Minnesota Historical Society photo)

Introduction

The written record is sparse on the history of
Lebanon Township. It was not on the river and no
railroad passed through it. It had no Main Street
or commercial center. The almost-exclusive
occupation in the 19th century was farming, and it
now appears that many of its farmers were not
year-long residents. Local Apple Valley historian
Alan Kohls is aware of some families who moved to
St. Paul during the winter months.

The records that do exist are brief histories from
the 19th century and primary sources like census
rolls, land records, township minutes (road
maintenance was among the leading issues
repeatedly), and the memories of family events.
Fortunately, the Apple Valley Historical
Committee, a local group of history buffs, produced
a history in 1976, which included information on
many of the farm families.

The historian who looks at Lebanon Township
today stands aside an ajar door-open a crack-
revealing pieces of the lives of those who lived in
Lebanon on its beautiful forested hills in its north
and its flat prairie in the south. Revealed is a
history with color. Lebanon Township had an
airport, a horseback riding ranch, a mining
industry (still quite active), acommunity of farming
families. Then, in the early 1960s, in the span of a
few years, it was transformed into a residential
community--a suburb of the Twin Cities that was
renamed Apple Valley.

This glimpse of Lebanon Township and Apple
Valley is a collection of gleanings from its past and
a look at its rapid change and the path it has taken
to become a successful residential community.
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Lebanon Township

Gleanings from Its Past

Setting the stage for settlement

The formation of the Territory of Minnesota on March 3, 1849, set
the stage for the pioneers to settle in Lebanon Township. Although
the young Territory of Minnesota stretched 600 miles from the St.
Croix River to the Missouri River, only the triangle between the St.
Croix and Mississippi rivers was open to settlement. The vast area
west of the Mississippi was Indian territory. The Mdewakaton
Dakota occupied the land which eventually became Dakota County
and Lebanon Township. Primary Mdewakaton villages were Black
Dog’s on the Minnesota River near today’s Cedar Avenue Bridge,
Medicine Bottle’s near Pme Bend, and Kaposia, the largest village,
in northern South St. Paul.l

Acquisition of Indian lands became a dominant concern in the new
territory. During the summer of 1851 President Fillmore appointed
a commission to negotiate with the Dakotfa, which resulted in the
Treaty of Traverse des Sioux, dated July 23, 1851. Congressional
ratification of the treaty finally took place in February 1853 following
amendments in 1852. The treaty ceded to the U.S. the land west of
the Mississippi to the Red River except for reservations set aside for
the Dakota on the upper Minnesota River.

Opened for settlement

In September 1853 the Mdewakaton moved to the Minnesota River.
During the summer of 1854 the ceded land was surveyed and opened
for settlement.? Although it was not offered for sale until 1855,
settlers, speculators, and promoters had rushed across the river after
the 1851 treaty. Historian William Folwell noted,

“They made their claims, opened roads, cut timber, and built houses
and even mills....Thereis a tradition that some impatient immigrants
actually staked out their claims to cover the garden patches of the
Indians....In his report, dated September 1, 1852, Nathaniel McLean
{Indian agent] states that there could be no less than five thousand
white intruders resolved to occupy the country, treaty or no treaty.”?

Many hoped to preempt their claim, to establish a first right to
purchase by staking it, to build a shelter, and to prepare the land for
cultivation.
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A law passed by Congress in 1841 recognized
preemption, but it applied only to surveyed land
offered for sale. While those staking claims before
the sale date were legally trespassers, they counted
on frontier "etiquette" to prevent others from
jumping their claims. Often etiquette was
physically enforced with the help of adjacent
claimants.

Staking a claim and paying for it

Pioneers came to Lebanon on foot, horseback, and
wagon over rough trails, open prairie, and on
woodland paths. Their objective was rich soil, a
source of wood and water, and proximity to a
market to buy supplies and sell their anticipated
farm produce. The price of land was right. The
government sold newly surveyed land at $1.25 per
acre.

For the prospective settler Lebanon’s terrain
offered open prairie in the south and hills with
timber and open spaces in the north. Lakes were
in the northeast (Lake Farquhar) and on the
western border (Lake Alimagnet). The prairie soil
was rich black loam 1-1/2 to 2 feet deep with
gravelly subsoil or red till and loam with clay
subsoil, The northern tier had large stands of oak
except for the northwest corner, which was rocky
and covered by scrub oak and brush. Later,
extensive deposits of gravel were discovered in the
southern and central sections.*

. A sizable amount of land was acquired with
Military Bounty L.and Warrants. The warrants,
often called soldier warrants, were awarded for
military service. They were issued by Congress in
1811, 1812, 1852, and 1855 for parcels ranging
from 40 to 160 acres. The 1852 warrants were
unusual in that they also permitted holders to sell
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them. This provision led to eastern speculators
buying up warrants and acquiring land below the
government price. The most frequently used
warrants in Lebanon were issued in 1855. The
1855 act created 49,491 warrants for 80-acre
tractsg 97,096 for 120 acres, and 114,783 for 160

acres.
We usually think of pioneers as people who stake
a claim for a permanent farm homestead. While
this was the intent of many families, others pulled
up stakes, sold their land, and moved west seeking
better land. Some were speculators making
minimal improvements while they waited for land
values to rise. Others picked sites with water
power, shallow river crossings, or other features
which could make them valuable over time.

The first Lebanon pioneers

Edward D. Neill's History of Dakota County,
published in 1881 gives us the best account of the
early pioneers who made claims in Township 115
North, Range 20 West, the future Lebanon,?

“In the spring of 1855 a party of New England
families consisting of L. Morse and wife, H. J. and
Charles Verrill and wives, G. Wilson and wife, J.
Babb, and K. Wilson started for Minnesota. Babb
settled in Northfield and K. Wilson in Rosemount,
while the rest came to Lebanon and located."®

Henry J. and Charles Verrill each claimed 160

. acres. Henry selected prairie land in the southeast

part of the township and built a log shanty. Charles
Verrill selected timber land to the north. L, Morse
staked 80 acres and G. Wilson 160 in the southeast,
H. Potter 160 in the southwest.

" In the fall of 1855 L. Nason, James Ryan, and R.
Farquhar staked claims; Nason’s was on the
prairie, Ryan’s and Farquhar’s in the northern



timber, Neill’s history relates an anecdote about
Ryan and preemption etiquette:

"At the beginning of winter he [Farquhar] went to
St. Paul to work until the next spring. Soon after
his departure, o party of ten or fwelve Germans
arrived and forthwith determined to jump
Farquhar's claim. They erected o shanty in the
center of the land and began preparations to make
improvements. Ryan, and a number of friends of
Farquhar, emphatically objected to this proceed-
ing, and visited the new settlers to remonsirate with
them. This was effectually done by tearing the shan-
ty down and driving the Germans away.””

In 1856 John Gilman preempted land bordering
Lakeville. His father and brother staked claims in
Lakeville. Later in the year J. Farquhar arrived,
preempting 160 acres in the timber area near
today’s Farquhar Lake.

Several others, including Bainbridge Verrill and
Thomas Scott staked claims during 1856.
Bainbridge Verrill later became the first elected
chairman of the yet-to-be-formed Lebanon
Township. To Thomas Scott and his family goes the
distinction of establishing the longest continuous
residence in the community.

How did they get there?

The majority of 1850s Lebanon pioneers came to
Minnesota by steamboat, landing in Red Wing,
Hastings, or St. Paul. In his history of Dakota
County, Neill states, "There were no roads in the
county worthy of the name until 1853, and even
these were difficult to travel."®

An Indian trail called Black Dog’s Trail passed
through Lebanon on the way from Mendota to the
Big Sioux River. The government authorized funds

to improve it and J.J. Brackett had a stage line-

TRAIL. WAS BLAZED FOR CAPTAIN DODD

Today’s Dodd Road followed the route of an
Indian trail first known as Black Dog’s Trail
and then the Mendota-Big Sioux River Road.

operating over the road in 1854. When the rush for
land peaked in Lebanon in 1856, the Mendota-Big
Sioux River Road was known as the Dodd Road.
The road crossed the extreme southeast corner of
the future township. While probably used little by
claim seekers, the road certainly influenced
settlementin southeastern Lebanon for it provided
a route to market farm produce.

A closer look at a pioneering family

History books and claim records usually identify
only the male head of the family staking a claim.
Sometimes "and wife" appears on the record, never
children or other adults. We used census records to
give a better picture of a family that typified many
immigrant families.

From 1857 census records we learned that
Thomas Scott was born in Ireland in 1817, as was
his wife Mary in 1819 and son James in 1842, On
the basis of their children’s birthplaces, we
presume that the Scotts immigrated to
Pennsylvania between 1843 and 1848, for their
second child Mary was born there in 1848 and a
son, William, was born in Pennsylvania in 1852,
Then they must have moved to Minnesota, since
their daughter Eliza was born in Minnesota in
1856. Like many other pioneers the Scotts moved
several times in search of a permanent homestead.
The 1857 census also shows a William Poole, age

- 35, living at the Scott homestead. While their

18x24-foot cabin was larger than most, its size may
have been the reason two older children were listed
in the 1857 census as living with the Fredus
Carpenter family.

How permanent was a homestead?

We are fortunate that censuses were taken in-

both 1857 and 1860. Since virtually all land in
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UNION TOWNSHIP?

The settlers of Lebanon were citizens of
Union Township for 20 days. Without recorded
explanation by the county commisioners,

- Union Township was dissolved and divided to
form two townships--Lebanon and Burnsville.

Lebanon was claimed by 1857, comparing the
reports gives a good measure of frontier mobility.

*In 1857 there were 213 people; in 1860, 160.
*In 1857 there were 40 households; in 1880, 28.
*Of 40 households in 1857, only 9 reappear in 1860.

During the three years many sold their land to

those who stayed. By the 1870 census only two
families listed in 1857 reappear. It would take until
the 1870s for people to really start to settle in.

Where were they born?

Census records show country of birth. Of the 213
people representing the 40 households in 1857, 67
were born in Ireland, three in Germany, two in
Canada, and one in Scotland. Eleven states,
excluding Minnesota, accounted for 106 births.
Interestingly the 34 born in Minnesota ranged in
age from a few months to 8 years. No adult had been
born west of Ohio. By the 1880 census, birthplaces
represented 20 countries and 19 states. In the 1880
census, Minnesota had become the birthplace of
131 of the total population of 258.

From Township 115 to Union to Lebanon

By February 1855, as claims were being staked,
the county’s boundaries were changed to
approximately what they are today and the county
seat was moved from its original location (Kaposia)
to Mendota.1? Claims were staked using the recent
land survey descriptions. County commissioners
proceeded to establish seven school districts.

As Minnesota approached statehood in 1858, the
territorial legislature changed the county name

from Dakotah to Dakota and again moved the

county seat to the growing city of Hastings.

On April 6, 1858, the county commissioners
divided the county into 17 townships, The name
selected for Lebanon Township was originally
Union Township. Union lasted just 20 days. On
April 26, Union was divided into two townships.
The eastern portion was called Lebanon, the
western, Burnsville, The name was derived from
Lebanon, New Hampshire, the home area of
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Charles and Henry Verrill,

Organizing Lebanon Township

On May 11, 1858, citizens set about organizing
their township.1l They met at the home of W.L.
Hardick, located near today’s Westview School.
The temporary organizing officers were H.J.
Verrill, chairman; H. Potter, moderator; and F.C.
Carpenter, clerk. The attendees then proceeded to
elect Lebanon’s first township officers. B. Verrill
was elected chairman; B.M. James and C.R.
Clough, supervisors; F.C. Clark, treasurer; H.J.
Verrill, assessor; W. Hardick and A.J. Elliott,
constables; H. Potter and J.W. Reed, justices.

Because Lebanon had only 40 households in 1857
and then only 28 in 1860, it is not surprising that
the same people were often elected to public office.
During the formative years 1858 through 1880,
early pioneers J. Gilman, M. Farrell, and M.H.
Sullivan were elected to office most often: Gilman,
16 times; Farrell, 14; Sullivan 13. During several
of the years, the three held two offices at a time.
Supervisor and town clerk were key positions in
early township governments. They were held by
the following during the first ten years:

Supervisor Town Clerk
1859 B, Verriil T.C. Carpenter
1860 B.M. James James Thompson
1861 D. Haines James Thompson
1862 T.C. Carpenter James Elliott
1863 T.C. Carpenter John Gilman
1864 T.C. Carpenter John Gilman
1865 T.C. Carpenter James Thompson

1866 T.C. Carpenter
1867 James B. Gilman
1868 James B. Gilman

About the Verrills

The Vernill family name appears often in early
writings and records of Lebanon. The family
purchased 800 acres of the original tracts in
Lebanon. T'wo brothers, Charles and Henry, settled
in 1855; brothers Bainbridge and George followed
in 1856. Another Verrill, Alonzo, purchased land,
but there is no evidence that he lived in Lebanon.
The Verrills where very active in the organization

M.H. Sullivan
M.H. Sullivan
M.H. Sullivan
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of the township with Charles, Henry, and
Bainbridge serving in elected capacities. The home
of Henry and Margarite Verrill was used for school.
Charles and Laura Verrill later donated a quarter-
acre for a school site, today’s northwest corner of
County Road 42 and Pilot Knob Road. Verrills were
also active in forming the Lebanon Cemetery
Association, and H.J. Verrill was its first secretary.
The Verrills’ community involvement abruptly
ended in the late 1860s with the death of Charles,
George and Bainbridge returning to the Xast, and
Henry moving to Rosemount. The only family
members remaining were Charles’s widow Laura
and their children. Laura married James B.
Gilman, who was also active in community affairs.

Providing shelter then homes
Preparing a shelter was one way a settler could

legitimize a claim. Neill describes many of these -

early structures as "log shanties" or "claim cabins”
and seems to define them as measuring 12x14 feet
or less. Henry Verrill’s first dwelling in 1855 was a
12x14 foot log shanty, about the size of a bedroom
in a home today. Thomas Scott’s was larger than
most, measuring 18x25 feet and described by Neill
as a log house. Most settlers did not live in the log
homes very long. A frame house was the goal. One

exception was the two-story concrete house
measuring 24x36 which Charles Verrill built after
starting with a claim cabin in 1855 and a log house
measuring 18x24 feet in 1857.

According to Neill, the first frame house was built
by Henry Verrill in 1857, a story-and-a-half
structure measuring 12x24 feet.12 But another
account published in the Dakota County Tribune
relates a different story about the earliest frame
house.!3 Fredus Carpenter purchased land in
Lebanon and in the spring of 1855 he travelled to
Anoka to purchase lumber for his home. With his
lumber, he constructed a raft and floated down the
Mississippi to Minneapolis. There, because of St.
Anthony Falls, he disassembled the raft and loaded
it on wagons for an overland haul to the Minnesota
River. He then crossed the Minnesota to reach his
claim in Lebanon. The home was completed by
September 1855 in time for the arrival of his wife
and four sons.

Providing an education

Lebanon had several school districts until it was
consolidated with Rosemount as District 5. An
early school was taught in a small log house near
today’s Westview School. The school term lasted
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three months and attendance reached 35 pupils. It
was replaced by a frame schoolhouse in 1857
located across County Road 42, which was
destroyed by fire in 1865.1% These were
forerunners of several District 17 school buildings
‘that served the south central and western portion
of the township.

Another early school was located in the home of
Henry Verrill, where a Miss Converse taught for
three months, In 1859 Charles Verrill donated land
for a school. Local citizens obtained lumber from
Nininger for construction. These were forerunners
of the District 18 schools in the township’s
southeast.

Most early schools consisted of one room with a
wood-fired stove and an outhouse. School terms
varied considerably and were held in fall, winter,
spring, or summer, In one 1885 school’a man
taught in winter and a woman in summer.
Speculation is that big boys went to school during
the winter after fall field work and the younger
children during the summer.

Later, in 1906, District 110 was organized with a
school on the Hagemeister farm on Johnny Cake
Ridge Road. The school term lasted from October
to May. The Hagemeister school operated into the
late 1930s. In its last year the school had eight
grades and a total of eight students.

Lebanon high-school-age students attended high
school in Rosemount until the Apple Valley High
School was constructed in 1976.

Lebanon schoolhouses were used in variety of
ways once they no longer served as schools. For
example, a District 17 school was sold to William
Scott for use as a granary. (This granary-school is
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POLITICAL WOLF

A January 1906 Dakota
County Tribune issue reported
that a Lebanon Township
youth declined to shoot a wolf
despite a bounty. He reasoned
the trip to Hastings for the
money wasn’t worth it.
(Coincidently, Farmington,
where the Tribune was
published, was seeking to have
the county seat removed from
Hastings to its environs,)

Mr, and Mrs. George Linkert,
Sr. with children in front of the
summer kitchen, 19086, (Cour-
tesy of Barb Linkert)

now part of Dakota City at the County Fair
grounds.) Another school was moved from
Rosemount to be used as the town hall at County
Road 42 and Pilot Knob Road. When Lebanon and
Rosemount schools consolidated, Lebanon school
buildings were moved to Rosemount as temporary
classrooms.

Roads

The first roads constructed in Lebanon were links
with Rosemount, Mendota, and Shakopee. The
Andreas map of Dakota County published in 1874
shows County Road 11 (now County 42) crossing
east-west. This road was the route to the county
seat in Hastings. Old Cedar (now Galaxie Avenue)
started at County Road 11 and traveled north
toward the Minnesota River and Mendota. By 1879
Pilot Knob Road extended north and an east-west
road connected Cedar and Pilot Knob along today’s
140th Street. Most land owners did not have public
road access until the 1890s. Even then the
township map does not show road accessibility for
14 land holders in the northwest sections.8

At the turn of the century Herman and Louise
Hagemeister traveled to St. Paul every two weeks
to deliver butter, eggs, pouliry, and veal to
customers. They traveled by buggy or bobsled
starting at 4 AM and returning at 9 or 10 PM.16

" Lebanon’s downtown...Rosemount

In the early years local business centers usually
grew up around an activity such as railroad depots,
river landings, or major road intersections.
Lebanon had none of these and ifs population was
small, so Rosemount, established in 1866 as a
railroad town, became Lebanon’s commercial
center. Here Lebanon residents banked, traded,



RALPH STRESE CRACK SHOT

According to the Dakota County
Tribune, May 12, 1939, Ralph
Strese of Lebanon Tewnship was
pinned between his plow and
tractor after he accidently put the
tractor in reverse while attaching
the plow. Unable to reach the shift
or throttle, he grabbed his tool box
and took out a number of
wrenches. One well-aimed wrench
hit and turned off the throttle so
his calls for help could be heard.

The schoolhouse which stood on
the northwest corner of Pilot Knob
and County Road 42, ¢. 1912.
(Courtesy of Lois Puckett. Lois
notes that some of her ancestors
walked three miles to this school.) ,zid .

shopped, caught the train, and attended church.
Mail was sent and picked up in Rosemount until
1903 when Lebanon became part of the Rural Free
Delivery system. Lebanon did not have a
downtown until the formation of Apple Valley a
century latter. While early church services were
held in homes in Lebanon, the first church was
constructed 1n cooperation with Rosemount in
Rosemount.17

An opening northeast...the Cedar Avenue
Bridge

The Cedar Avenue Bridge linked the heart of
Lebanon to Hennepin County markets via Cedar
Avenue, which started in Lebanon and terminated
in Minneapolis at the foot of the flour milis.

Built by Hennepin County in 1890, the Cedar
Avenue Bridge became the last hand-operated
swing span bridge maintained by the state. The
remarkable feature of the bridge was that six men
would crank it open. Sometimes the ends had to be
jacked up to loosen the pins positioning the bridge
on the roadway. 18

A different kind of farm produce...gravel

Beneath southern Lebanon’s soil was an
extensive deposit of gravel. In the 1920s Frank
Scott started a gravel operation to meet the needs
oflocal building projects. Gravel became Lebanon’s
major product in the following years. Of the top
employers in 1987, sand and gravel and related
compantes took five of six places.

When one gravel operation ceased, the hole filled
with water to create a lake--Lac Lavon--whose
lakefront property is now graced by homes.

The huge deposits of gravel in Apple Valley were

THIEE A

formed as glaciers receded north. Water from the
melting glaciers formed the Crystal Lake Channel,
which crossed Dakota County from the Minnesota
River to the Mississippi by way of the Vermillion
River. The surging water deposited sand and
gravel in the channel. Eventually the river
changed its course.1?

The lighting of Lebanon...Pole #2902

Electricity came to Lebanon in 1937 and 1938.
Under the Federal R.E.A., the Dakota County
Electric Co-operative formed to deliver electricity
to rural Dakota County.

The first lines were installed along the Old
German Road (now Babeock Trail) in Inver Grove,
and connected to a major distribution station in
Farmington.2? During the winter of 1937-38 poles
were extended from Farmington north to the
intersection of Dodd Road and 160th Street. Pole
#2902 was set in the northwest corner of the
intersection.?! This pole would eventually support
the line which carried power to all of Lebanon and
parts of Lakeville, Burnsville, and Eagan.

The West comes to Lebanon

In 1928 Arthur Eaton, Sr., purchased 520 acres
to start up his western style ranch.22 The wooded
and hilly area in northwestern Lebanon was

. considered unsuitable for farming. Having

ranching interests in Montana and Wyoming,
Eaton acquired the location to feed and fatten
cattle close to the South St. Paul cattle market.

His venture evolved into an authentic ranch with
western cowboys, horses, and horse shows. At one
time there were 300 head of cattle and 92 horses
on the property. The ranch became a favorite with
Twin City residents for riding and hayrides.
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Cowboys Slim Brown and Jerry Agard, imported

from Montana and South Dakota, tended the herd.
Eaton’s closed in 1982 after the state acquired it
for a large upgrade of Cedar Avenue.

Lebanon’s farmland sprouts airplanes

With the country’s entry into World War II the
Naval Air Station at Wold Chamberlain Field was
upgraded to a major primary and advanced
training base. Additional landing areas were
required. The flat treeless farm land of southern
Lebanon was a natural airstrip and had been used
by barnstormers and Twin Cities flight schools
during the 1930s. In 1942 the Navy met with the
Lebanon Town Board, which agreed to lease the
Navy property at the southeast corner of County
Road 42 and Cedar Ave. The field was used. for
daytime primary training in Stearman biplanes,
known as the "yellow perils."

In 1944 Jack Kipp, the owner of the property,
applied for a license to operate the field as a public
airport. The license was approved, and Lebanon, a
town with fewer than 400 residents, had an airport.
For the first ten years landings were made on sod.
In 1955 a new owner added a bituminous landing
strip. Gradually hangers replaced the original
farm barn and more than 100 aircraft were based
at what had become Southport. At its high point
during the 1960s, Southport was host to many
fly-ins and hosted precision-flying shows by the
Navy’s Blue Angels and Army’s Thunderbirds. The
field finally closed in 1974--a victim of increased
land values.23

Given Lebanon’s population of 585 in 1960 and
family sizes, the aircraft at Southport equaled
about one plane per family. The figures are right,
but airplane ownership didn’t work out that way!
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-+ Eaton’s horsebarn and ranch house on
- .; Cedar Avenue--the starting point for many
% a hayride--in the final days, 1982. (DCHS
5; photo donated by Jack Kennelly)
Moving with the times but still rural

During the 100 years between 1855 and 1955,
Lebanon developed as a rural farm community.
The population increased slowly from the 160 in
1860 to 361 in 1920 and 377 in 1950.

After World War 11, a housing shortage existed in
the Twin Cities to such an extent that returning
servicemen and their families were provided
temporary homes in Quonset huts erected on many
of the playgrounds in St. Paul and Minneapolis. At
the same time capital was available and thrift
institution advertisements splashed across the
pages of local newspapers offering money at low
interest rates. The local home building market
began to soar, and available land stretching out to
the old cities’ corporate boundaries was developed
like the Highland Park area in St. Paul. Southern
Minneapolis suburbs like Richfield and
Bloomington were developed also, but Lebanon
Township remained the same--rural and agrarian.
But this changed rapidly in the 1960s and
Lebanon’s population rose at a rate not even local
planners came close to predicting.




The Development of Apple Valley
by Gary Phelps

As achild growing upin St. Paul’s Highland Park,
northern Dakota County held many recreational
opportunities for me and my parents and friends.
In Eagan 1 splashed in the Lost Spur Country
Club’s pool (long since gone) while my parents
played golf. A few miles south many of my friends
attended Camp Butwin on O’Brien Lake. In
Lebanon Township, now Apple Valley, Eaton’s
Ranch provided birthday party hayrides for my
friends and me--bundled-up, shrieking kids.

Sadly Eaton’s is gone--lost to the state for the
right-of-way for a wider Cedar Avenue. And many
of Eaton’s neighboring rolling fields and woods are
gone too, replaced by modern residences and city
parks in Apple Valley. That area reminds me of
Highland Park, where once a field was our
next-door neighbor and the pheasant a frequent
visitor before houses and lawns replaced them
both. In many ways Apple Valley is like Highland
Park exceptthatthe latter got a 15-to 25-year start
on its path to becoming a successful residential
area. Even the commercial districts possess
similarities. Both are centrally located and avoid
the dispersed strip mall approach found in many
metro area suburbs. Highland Park has its
Highland Village and Apple Valley its city center
or downtown along Cedar and County Road 42.

Highland Park, however, is the final extension of
an "old" city that had been growing since the 1840s.
Apple Valley is a new city, less than 30 years old,
which grew rapidly out of farmers’ fields and
woodlands. Apple Valley has had to deal with this
growth on very short notice, and I think it has done
this successfully, making it a good model for
suburban development.

On the right roads (or adjacent to them)

Perhaps because I am not a retailer, commercial
real estate developer, or large jobber, I believe it
was Apple Valley’s good fortune that it avoided
being carved up by an interstate freeway.
Consider Eagan, for example: two freeways, 494 &
35E, gashing through its countryside like a
backhoe on a putting green. I love the convenience
of freeways; I just wouldn’t want to live next to one
any more than I'd like to live next to a chainsaw

artist who makes eagles and bears in his backyard.

Today’s Apple Valley got off to a propitious start
in 1938 when it had less than 400 people. The
planned interstate (35E) just nicked Apple Valley.
To quote a later history, "In 1938, Congress took
the first step toward establishing the National
System of Interstate Highways by directing the
Bureau of Public Roads to study the cost and
feasibility of building a super highway system to
be paid for by tolls....Minneapolis and St. Paul were
two of the cities on the national system and roufes
I-35 and 1-94 were shown basically where they
were later built." 1

Eighteen years later, in 1956, highway
consultant O. L. Kipp delineated I-35E in Dakota
County. In a report used to establish a preliminary
cost estimate, Kipp placed 35E in the Highway 13

. eorridor between Gun Club Lake on the northeast

and proposed 35W on the southwest.2 This section
of 35E was redrawn by the state in 1958, south but
parallel to 13--as it exists today--running the
freeway through the far northwestern sections of
Lebanon Township.® A public hearing in
Burnsvillein August 1959 on the freeway’s location
elicited little resentment from its soon-to-be
neighbors, although Leo Murphy questioned land
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Cedar Avenue Bridge will open soon

. The Cedar Avenue Bridge nears completion
in this view looking north in October 1980.
(Courtesy of the Dakota County Tribune)

"One time when Orrin Thompson
and I were at a town board meeting

AT and it was an annual meeting, and

acquisition costs since a potential corridor,
Highway 13, already existed, and the proposed 35E
corridor was more hilly. State Highway
Commissioner Frank Marzitelli told Murphy that
hills provided good fill for grading.? The Highway
13 corridor also may not have been suitable
because it was undergoing development, with 101
new homes under construction near 13 at Cedar in
Cedar Grove, and 2,000 envisioned in the
upcoming years.

Meanwhile, just one mile west of Apple Valley in
Burnsville, 35W was in the works, opening in
December 1966% and providing freeway access to
Bloomington and Minneapolis. 35E opened from
Burnsville to St. Paul 19 years later on November
16,1985.7 So the freeway just nicked Apple Valley,
and in many ways this contributed to its successful
development in the future, where residences and
parks did not conflict with such freeway progeny
as commercial development and air and noise
pollution and where access by car to the entire
metropolitan area was nearby.

The local arteries

Within Apple Valley, twomain arteries developed
(appearing on early maps by 1874)--Cedar Avenue
and County Road 42. County Road 42, Apple
Valley’s main east-west artery, was probablyinuse
by the late 1860s, providing access to Rosemount
from which the Minnesota Central Railway ran up
to Minneapolis starting in September of 1865.
County highway records show 42 was graded in
1917 and paved in 1945 through Lebanon
Township from Cedar to the Gopher Ordnance
Plant in Rosemount.?
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before they got to us, they had to
decide the bounty on gophers.”

George Sauers, the developer of
Palomino Hills, recalling a
Lebanon Town Board meeting in
the early 1960s,

Cedar Avenue ran up to the Minnesota River road
(Highway 13) and crossed the Minnesota River in
1890, when the Cedar Avenue Bridge opened, thus
connecting Bloomington with Eagan and Lebanon
Township just to the bridge’s south.? In 1945 Cedar
was paved from the Minnesota River to County
Road 42.1% Later the bridge was replaced by a
major four-lane bridge and throughway, which
opened on October 30, 1980.11 The section of Cedar
from south of 42 north to 140th Street was
regraded and paved in 198112 and the section from
140th St. north to 35E was widened and opened
November 22, 1983.13

The beginning of the boom

Now I must tell you that the first major
residential development in Lebanon Township had
little to do with the upcoming freeways and the
access that they would provide. Rather, it was the
beauty of the hill and kettle countryside in the
northwestern part (section 16 to be exact) of the
township that attracted Falcon Heights builder
George Sauers. "[Tlhis particular area was Eaton’s
Dude Ranch, where they had public horseback
riding, and I'd ridden out there several times and
I recognized it as a very picturesque site for home
building--for people who wanted to live in the

- rugged hills country,” Sauers recalled recently.14

But it was a coincidence that transformed
Sauers’ vision into reality when, while working on
a downtown Minneapolis project, he came in
contact with some Minneapolis businessmen who
had just purchased 750 acres from the Eatons.
"They [the businessmen] liked the way we did
business so they asked us if we would take on the



"...they had a hearing down in Dakota County--1
think the Metro Council had it. We went down there
and they asked Bill Carroll [a long-time Lebanon
Township farmerf about our development and he
didn’t think anything would ever be built
there... They asked-me; they got me up there and I
said, ‘Well, it would be 400 [homes] minimum built
in one year.” The whole place laughed.”

Henry Broback, Rosemount developer who
sold his platted additions in Lebanon
Township to Orrin Thompson, recalling a
public meeting in the early 1960s.

development of the site," Sauers noted. "We
initially planned to do that [the development] as a
kind of equestrian subdivision with horseback
riding trails, and narrow roads...and more size to
the lots, but early on the county induced...the city
to use 60-foot roads and wide paved sections, and
of course this jumped up the cost so much...it didn’t
appear practical to go with a real large lot.”

I asked Sauers if he hired a planning firm to see
if the venture would be feasible. "[W]e had another
company that we worked with that did economic
analysis for various types of projects: shopping
centers, apartment projects, and housing projects,
but...we never felt that we had to do a population
and other economic analysis for this because it was
a natural." The development became known as
Palomino Hills, named after the land’s equine past.
Sauers’ "kid brother” R. Lyle, an architect and
avocational city planner, laid out the subdivisions
in the hilly terrain. They sank a 500-foot well and
put in a pressurized water system, which the city
ultimately took over. The project began with 30
homes, ultimately adding another 200.

I asked Sauers about his relationship with the
town board and their development input. "[Tlhey
were not too knowledgeable about this but they

were reasonable, intelligent people. And they could -
see that what we were doing was desirable. And so

our relationship with them was really very good.”

The town board plans for the future
Indeed the Town Board of Lebanon, although
unfamiliar with the details of large-scale suburban
residential development, did seem to make
intelligent decisions. They adopted the town’s first

"...before they [Dennis and Orrin Thompson]
opened up, I was riding with Denny Thompson
right down 42...and Dennis said they were going to
rename the city to Apple Valley...and they were
naming it after Apple Valley, California, because
when you drive east on 42 and turn to enter
Lebanon, it reminded them of Apple Valley,
California, which was a nice community.”

Henry Broback recalling how Apple Valley got
its name.

zoning ordinance in 1954.15 The first planning
commission was formed by order of the town board
in April 196216 when the town had 600 residents,
and the following year the town board adopted
comprehensive zoning and subdivision
ordinances.}? (Compare this to St. Paul and
Minneapolis. St. Paul adopted its first
comprehensive zoning ordinance in 1922 when its
population was over 235,000. Minneapolis adopted
its first comprehensive zoning ordinance in 1924,
when its population was over 380,000.)

These early actions by the town board and
planning commission came despite the fact that
population estimates for future growth were rather
conservative. In 1962 the Industrial Development
Department of NSP in conjunction with the Dakota
County Planning Department forecasted that
Lebanon Township, whose population in 1960 was
585, would have a 1980 population of 3,400.18 In
fact, the population in 1980 was 21,818.

Enter the Brobacks and Orrin Thompson

In fairness to NSP and the Dakota County
Planning Department, this prediction was made
just before the milestone in the township’s
development--the entrance of residential
developers Arthur and Henry Broback and Orrin
Thompson in late 1962. By the early '60s the
Brobacks had developed 200 lots in Rosemount.
Then they looked at Lebanon Township and
particularly the Bob Strese Farm on County Road
42 west of Cedar.

I asked Henry Broback, "You were driving by the

continued on page 14
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Early homestead locations ® ="

A 1855 Henry J. Verrill G 1855 James Ryan

B 1855 Charles Verrill H 1855 H. Potter

C 1855 L. Morse 1 1856 John Gilman
D 1855 G. Wilson J 1856 John Farquhar
E 1855 L. Nason K 1856 B. Verrill

F 1855 R. Farquhar L 1856 Thomas Scott
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Points of historic interest

1 John Farquhar home 13151 Pilot Knob Road
believed oldest house standing in Apple Valley

Site of first school building (1855), log building
Site of first frame school (1857), destroyed by fire
Site of first church services, Potter house (1857)
1862 Lebanon Cemetery, pioneer gravestones

Meeting site for organizing Lebanon Township
May 11, 1858, W. L. Hardick house

7 Dodd Blvd. (Road) constructed by Capt. Dodd from
Mankato to Mendota in 1849

8  Site of District 17 schoolhouses late 1850s-1960

9  Site of District 18 schoolhouses 1858-1950

10 Old Cedar Avenue, now called Galaxie Avenue

11 1879 Moeller homestead, 12902 Johnny Cake Road

12 1890 Hagemeister homestead, Johnny Cake Road,
site of Hagemeister School 1906-193

13 Location of Thomas Scott home

14 Location of Frank Scott home

15 Location of William Scott home

16 1928-1982 Site of Eaton’s Ranch

17 1930 Site of oil drilling attempt

18 1942-1974 Site of Southport Airport

19 1963 Site of Orrin Thompson first model homes
20 1966 First volunteer fire station

21 Site of town board meetings, Westview School
1965-1966, Apple Valley’s temporary city hall

22 1974 First community medical center

23 1978 Minnesota Zoo, first state zoo in nation
24 1976 Apple Valley High School

25 TFirst Apple Valley city park

26 Lac Lavon, former gravel pit made into a lake
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